COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL – SPECIAL MEETING
MONDAY 6 JULY 2009 AT 12.15PM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman) Councillors Mrs Bradley, P Farmer, Glover, Hendry (as substitute for Cllr McDeviit) Layden (as substitute for Cllr Mrs Mallinson) and Mrs Parsons.
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson – The Leader of the Council and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder

Councillor Mrs Luckley – Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder

COSP.01/09
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN
At its meeting on 29 June 2009 full Council agreed that each of the three largest political groups had one Scrutiny Chairman and one Vice-Chairman (on separate committees where possible) to be decided in discussion by the Leaders of the three largest political groups and, in the absence of agreement, then the Council will decide the appointments in such manner as it determines.  As a result of this resolution and the failure to appoint a Vice Chairman at its meeting on 18 May 2009 nominations for a Vice Chairman from the Labour Group were invited.  

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Bradley be appointed as Vice Chairman of the Community Overview & Scrutiny Panel for the municipal year 2009/10.  

RESOLVED – That Councillor Mrs Bradley be appointed as Vice Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel for the municipal year 2009/10. 

COSP.02/09
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor McDevitt, Councillor Mrs Mallinson and Councillor Mrs Riddle.
COSP.03/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.
COSP.04/09
ESTABLISHING A TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME FOR CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL
There was submitted report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (CE.14/09) regarding the proposed restructure of the City Council’s Senior Management Team, as part of the Transformation Programme.  The report outlined the need to develop a new Management Team with a structure shaped by the new corporate priorities.
Prior to this meeting, Members had attended a joint informal Scrutiny Workshop and received a presentation on the proposals from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) and Mr Vic Hewitt (Associate of the North West Employers Association).

The Executive had on 16 June 2009 considered the matter (EX.132/09) and decided:

“(1)
That the Executive notes the proposed restructure proposals as set out in report C.12/09.

(2)
That the report be referred to a special meeting of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 6 July 2009 for their consideration.

(3)
That the report be referred to a meeting of the Employment Panel on 9 July 2009 for their consideration.

(4)
That the Executive give further consideration to the comments submitted by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, the Employment Panel and by staff at a further meeting of the Executive on 9 July 2009.

(5)
That the Executive will then be in a position to submit recommendations on the restructure proposals to a Full Council Meeting on 14 July 2009 for approval.  It being envisaged that those recommendations would include delegating to the Employment Panel authority to approve the final details of any severance arrangements to be entered into with post holders affected by the proposals following recommendations by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.”
Members were asked to comment and make recommendations, based on the report and presentation, for submission to the Executive on 9 July, prior to submission of a recommendation to the meeting of the full Council on 14 July 2009.
During discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:
· It was agreed that there needed to be changes made but it was felt that the two priorities were very broad and were being driven by the restructure process, rather than the other way round.  There was an urgency to deliver the savings but that urgency could result in the wrong structure being agreed.
· In the workshop the need for the Policy Strategic Manager had been questioned.  A Member commented that she felt that Policy was the backbone of the Authority, WAs outward facing and due to the nature of the work, requires a direct reporting line to the Chief Executive and should not be removed.  
· There were concerns regarding the large number of strategic roles in the new structure.  Was there any understanding of what the next tier would look like?
The Leader responded that determining the next tier of the structure would be the first job of the new senior management team.  The proposed structure was not only about making the necessary savings but also about making the Council sustainable in the future.  There needed to be more focus on what the Council wanted to achieve and what the Community needed.  He added that the ethos of the proposed structure was to maintain resources for front line services as much as possible.
A Member further commented that it was difficult to comment on the proposed structure without knowing about the operational management structure underneath the Strategic Managers.  It was difficult to understand how a Strategic Manager could take responsibility or have the skill set to deal with such diverse units. 

· What would be the role of the Strategic Directors?  What was the difference between Strategic Directors and Strategic Managers?
The Leader responded that the Authority needed the Strategic Directors level of expertise to move the Council forward.  Job descriptions for the next layer would support the services under the Managers.

Members commented that they still did not understand why there was a need for the Strategic Directors as well as the Strategic Managers.

· A Member responded that the current structure still had silo working and the proposed structure was more flexible, would managers in the current structure have the skill set to deal with the necessary changes and move away from silo working?
The Chairman responded that the Council’s IIP assessment should have the information to investigate staff skill set.  She added that she felt that Council staff had a good skill set to move the Council forward.  She hoped that staff not only recognised the need for savings but also understood that the Council had to move forward to address recession problems.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder added that there was a lack of communication within the Council and it was hoped that the proposed structure would address that problem and encourage more effective communication.

· There was concerns regarding the new, matched or ringfenced posts.  There was a need to ensure that people would only be placed in a job that they had the correct skills for as there was no timescale for training at this point.  The proposed structure would only work with the correct people in place.
· Were the service areas final?
The Leader stated that the division of the service areas was not final and that there would be movement.  He explained that some of the areas had similar titles but did not actually belong together.
· Why was there a need for 9 strategic posts in the Authority?  It was suggested that the service area of Policy be divided between the other service area and then there would be five strategic managers.  It was also suggested that there be only one strategic manager and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive could lead on inward facing services and the other Strategic Director could lead on the outward facing services and would be the Deputy Town Clerk and Chief Executive.
· Was there a need for the Senior Directors in the structure, could the Strategic Managers report directly to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive?
A Member responded that there should be a senior officer available to support and cover for the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.
RESOLVED – That the comments and concerns identified by the Panel, as detailed above, be conveyed to the Executive and in particular:

(a) That the presentation by Vic Hewitt of the North West Employers Organisation be noted

(b) That there are too many strategic posts in the proposed new structure; the number of Strategic Directors be reduced and the Committee suggested that there should only be the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and one other Strategic Director (to also act as Deputy Town Clerk and Chief Executive).
(c) That the Executive investigate the possibility of reducing the number of Strategic Managers by removing the Policy Strategic Manager and redistributing those functions to the other 5 divisions.
(d) That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel appreciate the tight timescales involved in the Transformation Programme but feel that it is extremely important to ensure that the proposed structure is the most appropriate one for the Council.

[The meeting ended at 12.55pm]


